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   STATE OF HAWAII

               DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

           P. O. BOX 3378

  HONOLULU, HI  96801-3378




       22-114 sll
HAWAII STATE EMERGENCY RESPONSE COMMISSION

MEETING # 128
Friday, December 16, 2022, 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.

Red Conference Room located at 2385 Waimano Home Road, Pearl City, HI  96782

Attendees
Voting:
Kathleen Ho, Deputy Director of  Environmental Health;  Gerald Kosaki, Hawaii County Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) Chair;  Carlton Yamada, Honolulu LEPC ; Jeff Kihune, Maui County LEPC;  Abraham Mohr, Kauai LEPC; Dr. Yuanan Lu, Thompson School, Social Work & Public Health; Kimberly Fuller, Dept. of Land and Natural Resources; Chris Takeno, Dept. of Transportation; Jonathan Chin, Dept. of Business Economic Development & Tourism; Greg Takeshima, Dept. of Agriculture.
Non-Voting:  
Grace Simmons, Sharon Leonida, Isaiah Kela-Pacheco, Liz Galvez, Adam Teekell, Ramon Mendoza, Terry Corpus, Harold Lao, Dept. of Health, HEER Office Hazard Evaluation and Emergency Response (HEER) Office; Bob Harter, City and County of Honolulu, DEM; Bill Jones, United States EPA; Gen Tamura, James Cruz, Dept. of Homeland Security; William Marhoffer, United States Coast Guard; Shawn Carrier, Navy; Eric Jensen, Tetra Tech; ENS Diamond Web, USCG; David Cox, Pepsi. 
1. Kathleen Ho called the virtual meeting to order at 9:00 am.   
1.1 Introduction of attendees on Zoom and in person.  

1.2 Grace Simmons is the new manager for the HEER Office.

1.3 Motion to approve minutes from meeting #127, accepted pending changes.  Motion to accept by Gerald, seconded by Carlton Yamada
2. LEPC Updates:

2.1 Hawaii County: Gerald Kosaki, LEPC Chair

2.1.1 LEPC meeting was held on November 2, 2022, via Zoom and in person.  Eight members and four non-members attended. Next LEPS meeting will be February 16, 2023
2.1.2 There was a three gallons acid spill at Kapiolani Elementary. Soda Ash was used to absorb and do clean up 

Several CO2 alarms were going off, they were taken care of 

Hamakua Energy is replacing their Naphtha Fuel line, it may take several months.

Puna Geothermal is generating 22Watts of energy and starting to drill for a new well. PGV continues to monitor for SO2 and H2s.
Orsa Fernandez, of the DOE announced the dept is bring in several forty foot containers to collect Hazardous Waste from the schools.  She also had a question on bomb threats.  Who would give the okay for school to be re-open after the event?  Hawaii Police Department replied that they would give the recommendation.  But the owner of the school would give the okay.  
2.1.3 Fire department had requested for Canberra units to be purchased.  They worked with Adam to ensure the units could be calibrated by the RAD team on Oahu.  They will also be requesting “push to talk radios”. The system the Hazmat unit has is old.
2.2 Kauai County:  Abraham Mohr, LEPC Chair

2.2.1 There was a structure fire that contained batteries.  Uncertain if the fire was started by the batteries.
2.2.2 Three personnel were sent to Hazmat ICS Training at Sioux Falls, South Dakota.

The annual Hazmat Refresher Course will be moved from September to February.
Fifteen personnel attended a Hazard Technician Training paid with DOH funds. He would like to start doing this with each recruit class.    
In February there are plans to go to each battalion/station to go over the Tier IIs in their area. This would lead to the station going out to do pre-planning with the businesses.

Abe just started planning for monthly training for the Hazmat crews.

He will be making the list of personnel that he will be sending to Maui for the Lithium Ion battery training class. The county does not have the money to pay for overtime to hold a class on Kauai.

2.2.3 LEPC check from last year was not cashed, it has expired.  HEER will need to ask ASO what

needs to be done to re-issue.   
2.3 Maui County: Jeffrey Kihune, LEPC Chair   
2.3.1 December 22,2022 will be the next LEPC meeting.  
2.3.2 In November there was a chloring gas exposure at a county pool in Kihei.  The lifeguard mixed chlorine and muriatic acid, Hazmat responded.  The guard has recovered.
At Central Maui Base yard, they were refurbishing hybrid batteries.  The batteries were on racks and caught fire.  
Hana Ranch had a hundred-gallon pesticide spill.  There was a car fire in a shed, it melted the containers that the pesticides were in.  They cleaned up the chemicals and had to remove the dirt, Liz received the call.
In December, an excavator was digging up the road on Front Street and hit the gas distribution line that went to Jeff’s former family home. Fire department had completed propane training in October and was able to stop the leak until Hawaii Gas arrived. 
2.3.3 Hazmat Tech class was completed using HMEP funds.  
Hawaii Gas Propane Training was done in October.  
LEPC is sending two fire personnel to Hot Zone training in October.  This will be held in Houston, Texas.

Recently two personnel attended, California Specialize Training Institute, CSTI, training in California.  They are now instructors.
In February of 2023, we will be having the Lithium-Ion Battery class by Safeware.  This will be an eight (8), hour a day class for three days.  These classes will be on Maui, Oahu, Big Island.  The company is shipping in training material to be used for classes.

2.4 Honolulu County:  Carlton Yamada, LEPC Chair

2.4.1 LEPC meeting was on December 13, 2022.
2.4.2  HFD had their annual Hazardous Incident Management refresher.
Four hundred-fourteen personnel attended. These included chiefs, captains, and firefighter three’. FF3s would be in the acting officer position.  This is a required annual training.
Twelve personnel participated in the DEA Fentanyl Awareness Training for First Responders 

There was positive feedback from those attending.

LEPC funded six HFD personnel to Continuing Challenge. One of the topics of concern was Lithium-Ion Batteries.

Three personnel have attended Hot Zone training at Houston, Texas. They received good information on refineries.  Good networking done at both training.  Also, checking and using the new equipment available.      
2.4.3 Two hazmat units have done pre-planning visits to different business.  No major problems 
noted.  Fire gave suggestions to businesses on making improvements.  

There were four Fentanyl calls that fire department helped HPD with.  Fire used the detecting equipment to see if they could find any trace of Fentanyl. They have met with HPD to ensure that fire follows the protocol when they are asked to help.
On December 11, fire department had two teams assisting HPD and 93rd CST with the Honolulu Marathon.  
2.4.4 On Wednesday, there was a news conference on Lithium-Ion batteries.  Since 2020 there have been fifty-eight (58) of these fires on Oahu.  This upcoming training will be valuable.
3. Thompson School of Social Work and Public Health:  Dr. Yuanan Lu, University of Hawaii
Dr. Lu gave a brief history of the University of Hawaii system.  There are different campuses through out the state.  This is a public university, and it is funded mainly by the state and with grants from private companies and individuals.  U. H. started in 1907, it is ranked 166 out of 443 universities and colleges nationwide.  There are over twenty thousand students, about seventy-five percent are under graduates, twenty five percent are in graduate programs.  
The faculty has about one-thousand-three hundred active members, some of these positions are tenured.  The tenured positions are funded by the state government.  Other positions are paid from grants.  

There were twenty-three different colleges at UH.  Due to funding problems, only 18 colleges are now at the university.  Some of these colleges have been combined, for example the School of Public Health was combined with the Thompson School of Social Work in 2016.  

In 1965 The School of Public Health was created and accredited.  Dr Lu explained how the accreditation process is done.  In 1999 due to financial problems, the School of Public Health became the Department of Public Health Science.  Many faculty members left because of lack of funding.  

Dr. Lu started in 2005 to build up the school of public health.  

Slides were used to show a comparison between the Medical and Public Health programs.  

The Public Health program is dedicated to the prevention of disease, Medical Health training is directed more towards the treatment of diseases. This program offers different educational courses leading to different degrees.  Dr. Lu explained what a BS, Masters, and MPH degrees are. The school was granted accreditation in 2002, (for 5 years), in 2007 (7 years), in 2015 (7years).  They are working on getting new accreditation now.  

Faculty members are limited, currently the school has only fourteen members.  At one time there were fifty-five positions.  

Slides listed the research activities that Dr. Lu has in his lab.  He has received grants for his on going research.  

Since 2008 the school has established an exchange program working with different universities.  Faculty members also work with members of other universities in different countries.  Currently there is an exchange program with a university in China having students from Hawaii going to China and their students coming here.

Many of the graduates of the Public Health Program work in the Department of Health.

Grace suggested that a possible joint effort to get students of the program to do an internship with the DOH.

Kathy stated that the state is concerned about work force development. We should investigate inviting students from the colleges to come to the department of health to see what jobs are available.    
4. HSERC Financial Report, Tier II Division of Funds: HEER Office, HSERC
Sharon explained that the funds being released to the LEPCs were collected during the 2020 Reporting Year.  The amount each LEPC will receive was based on the number of paying facilities in their counties.  Honolulu will receive 45% of the funds ($48,726.92), Hawaii will receive 25% ($27,070.51) , Maui will receive 19% ($20,573.59), and Kauai will receive 11% ($11,911.02)

LEPC’s voted to accept the amounts that were listed.  HSERC voting members voted to release the funds to the LEPC.  
5. USEPA Updates:  Bill Jones  US EPA Region 9

The EPA is reviewing the comments that were received for the Rules Purposed for the current Risk Management Program. The comment period closed on October 31, 2022.  

This week the EPA was  busy with lots of meeting in Hawaii. 
The HEER Office and EPA are planning a series of training and workshops with functional-discussion based table top exercise on Lithium Ion batteries.  This will be a traveling table top exercise .  The focus will be on Battery Energy Storage Systems, BESS.  An example of this is, the large Tesla power packs with 185 mega watts systems.  These may already be in the islands.  They could be in the process of being developed.  

One idea would be to have these exercises coincide with the LEPC meetings. 

EPA will be helping in sponsoring a Chlorine functional exercise on Hawaii (Big Island). With developing of some Standard Operating Procedure. This will be in mid-September 2023.
Bill is coordinating with Bill Marhoffer and Peter Guria in planning the ORRT meetings for this coming year.

6. HMEP Grant:  Harold Lao HEER Office

Continue planning for Lithium-Ion battery training in February 2023.
Tier II check for Kauai was not deposited and expired.  Checks needs to be returned to HEER Office.  Harold will talk to ASO about re-issue of check. 

7. Updates on Health Department:  Kathleen Ho

Dr. Char will be leaving, and Dr. Kenneth Fink will be the new Director of Health.  
Legislature will start a new session in January 2023.  HEER Office has no bills planned.  We may neet to supply information if we are asked.  

Red Hill is ongoing.  

Health Department helped with air monitoring with Mauna Loa eruption. 
8. Other Business: 

Bill Marhoffer had a meeting on Monday with the National Marine Fishery Service to clarify and complete the Essential Fish Habitant and Endangered Species Act consultation.  This leads to a formal approval of the draft updated Hawaii Dispersant Use Plan. 
On Thursday Bill met with Par Hawaii and MSRC, Marine Spill Response Corporation.  They will be doing a functional exercise in September 2023, on dispersant use.  They will be using helicopters with buckets, the MSRC Responder, and aircraft.  

They have purposed to the United States Coast Guard, to do a 1 ½ - 2-day academic exercise in the second quarter of 2023.  This would be in advance of their exercise in September.  
This would walk through the approval, authorization, and monitoring process.  All the administration procedures that go into making the decision to use the dispersant.

The Coast Guard supports this idea.  Bill thinks that the state, HEER Office, DLNR ( Division of Aquatic Resources), and NOAA should also be involved with this academic exercise.  

Questions on Lithium-Ion Training dates for February 2023

Liz has asked if any of the HSERC voting members would like to do a presentation on what their departments – program handle.  
This would be beneficial for other members and their programs.

9. Next HSERC Meeting:  March 17, 2023.  Sharon will notify members where meeting will be held.  
Meeting Adjourned at 10:23 am.

Respectively Submitted,

Sharon L. Leonida, Environmental Health Specialist IV

ELIZABETH A. CHAR, M.D.


DIRECTOR OF HEALTH
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GOVERNOR OF HAWAII
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